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NBTS Council Meeting Minutes

June 27, 2009
Rio Grande, Puerto Rico
The meeting was called to order by NBTS President Kimberly Grant.

Attending the meeting were Kimberly Grant, Ed Levin, Karen Acuff (who served as Secretary in Lori Driscoll’s absence), Sue Makris, Bill Pizzi, Tom Burbacher, Sonya Sobrian, Jane Adams, Sherry Ferguson, Chip Vorhees, Phil Bushnell, and Barbara Strupp.
President’s Report

Kimberly Grant presented the President’s report. This year the Membership Committee focused on outreach to new members, resulting in the recruitment of 10 new members. Funding efforts were shifted toward non-profit organizations, biotechnology, and the Gates Foundation. Abstract submissions for this year’s meeting were electronic, through Oxford Abstracts, and were very successful. Deadlines for the student travel awards were moved up so that decisions about the awards could be known before the abstract deadline. Registrations for the 2009 meeting were down compared to last year, in part because of the expensive location, and in part because of the state of the economy. A few local researchers and students were successfully recruited to register this year, due to the initiative to sponsor a student “data fest” at the current meeting. Council attendees were encouraged to assist with judging of said data fest, which consisted of five-minute presentations by each student. Kim suggested that future meetings be bookended with distinguished speakers to encourage attendance for the full meeting. Kim briefly mentioned the possibility of NBTS merging with TS in the future. The President’s Report was approved by the Council.
Secretary’s Report

Karen Acuff briefly summarized Susan Melnick’s minutes from the 2008 meeting in Monterey, California. Council approved the minutes. 
Awards Committee Report

Bill Pizzi presented the Awards Committee report. There was one applicant for the Richard Butcher New Investigator Award, and the committee decided to present Dr. Sherin Y. Boctor (nominated by Sherry Ferguson). Four individuals applied for travel awards and two were awarded:
· Patricia Ann Janulewicz (nominated by Jane Adams) 
· Amanda Braun (nominated by Chip Vorhees) 
These award winners were congratulated on their outstanding work. The Awards Committee requests assistance from the President in future years regarding the dates for its various activities so that it can provide the names of award recipients in time for NTT publication. The appropriateness of nominees for the Richard Butcher Award submitting an abstract of previously published work was discussed, as this could be considered an example of double publication. Finally, the Committee suggests that application deadlines for the Butcher Award be moved earlier for the sake of individuals who will only be able to attend the meeting if they win the award. The Council approved the Awards Committee report with one small typographical amendment.
Treasurer’s Report
Tom Burbacher presented the Treasurer’s report on behalf of Susan Rice. Membership dues payment remains slow, despite efforts by Membership, the Treasurer, and the Secretary to send reminders. The late renewals complicate sorting out subscription renewals to NTT. Also, “gratis” NTT subscriptions, Associate dues, Emeritus dues, and dues from foreign members are not sufficient to cover individual subscription costs. The Treasurer proposed increasing Associate and Emeritus “with journal” dues to $67, which is the current cost to the society for one journal subscription. The Council approved this dues increase. Susan continues to work through the IRS issues. She paid the penalties that were incurred as a result of NBTS not renewing its tax-exempt status in the hopes that the IRS would refund the penalties after all paperwork was processed. Susan also proposed that Emeritus members be charged a nominal fee for meeting registration to cover costs of materials; Council decided not to impose the fee at this time. Finally, she proposed switching to a new credit card processer, Cardfinity. The Treasurer’s report was approved by the Council.
Constitution and By-Laws Committee Report
The Constitution and By-Laws committee had no activity in the past year, and no changes to the Constitution or By-Laws were suggested.
Membership Report

Karen Acuff presented the Membership Committee report on behalf of Gregg Stanwood, who prepared the report. NBTS received 8 new applications for membership (6 for Full, 2 for Associate), and 2 members requested a conversion of their status from Associate to Full. All applicants were deemed worthy of membership. The Committee contacted nonmember participants of the 2008 meeting and invited them to join the society; they plan to do continue to do so in future years. In August 2008 the Committee also contacted via email approximately 30 individuals with outstanding dues. This was an effective effort, as several members did not realize that their dues had lapsed, and others were able to communicate that they were no longer interested in participating in the society. The membership rolls are more accurate as a result. The Membership Committee report was approved by the Council. 
Finance Committee Report

Kimberly Ehman relayed the Finance committee report on behalf of Helen Sable. Given the current economic climate, some long-time corporate contributors declined our requests for funding. The disbanding of BTS resulted in a substantial donation by BTS to NBTS of unobligated funds. Individual donations were high this year. Donors will receive formal thank you letters. Corporate donations and grants totaled $27,750.00, and individual donations totaled $930.00. These amounts, and the BTS funds of $24,962.06, resulted in total contributions of $53,642.06. The BTS Symposium will be supported with BTS funds. The Committee recommends securing personal contacts (members) who are employed at vendors to help encourage future corporate donations, and encourages future committee members to be vigilant about NIEHS R13 deadlines. The Finance Committee report was approved by the Council.
Nominations Committee Report

Karen Acuff presented the Nominations Committee Report on behalf of the Committee Chair Mari Golub. All who ran for office this year were thanked, and congratulations were extended to members who were elected for open positions:
President-Elect – Sue Makris
Treasurer – Susan Rice
Teratology Society Liaison – Carole Kimmel
Council – Gregg Stanwood
Publications Committee – Helen Sable, Jason Richardson, Kim Ehman
Between 43 and 45 votes were cast for each position. Summarized voting totals were read by webmaster Sherry Ferguson, President Kimberly Grant, Secretary Lori Driscoll, and Nominations Committee chair Mari Golub on June 1, 2009, and the Secretary communicated the results on June 11, after candidates were notified. The report of the Nominations committee was approved by the Council.

Associate Representative Report

No Associate Representative was appointed this year, but Melissa Bailey who served as Representative in previous years, took over duties in early June 2009. Although no advertising of the meeting to local universities took place, it is recommended that this be continued in future years. Sonya and Kim took over this function this year. It is also recommended that an NBTS student mixer or other social event for students be considered for future meetings. The amended Associate Member Representative report was approved by Council.

AAALAC Representative Report
Sonya Sobrian presented the report. AAALAC currently accredits 722 units worldwide. It is currently focusing its efforts on commercial organizations. Costs are low, approximately $3000, depending on the size of the facility. The AAALAC Representative Report was approved by Council. 
Public Affairs Committee Report

Sonya Sobrian presented the Public Affairs Committee Report on behalf of chair Gregg Stanwood. Susan Schantz will be the new chair. The Committee participated in two activities over the past year: it wrote a letter of support for Per Eriksson, which was signed by several members and sent to the Vice-Chancellor of Upsalla University, Anders Hallberg; and it informed NBTS membership via email and website postings about the tenuous funding situation for the National Children’s Study. Former PAC chair Carole Kimmel wrote an update on the goals of the study and drafted a sample Letter of Support for Congressional Representatives. Council discussed Freedom of Information requests of the society. It was recommended that FOIs from related and sister organizations (TS, SOT) be gathered. Finally, the committee suggested asking members for issues that Public Affairs can be involved in. Council approved the Public Affairs Committee report.
Editor’s Report

Jane Adams presented the Editor’s report. The impact factor for Neurotoxicology and Teratology was 2.444 in 2007. Rejection rate decreased slightly from 54% in 2007 to 52% in 2008. Submissions appear to be on track in 2009, as 45 papers have been reviewed so far. The Editor’s report was approved by Council.
Publications Committee Report
Sonya Sobrian presented the Publications Committee Report on behalf of Jacques Maurissen. Jane Adams asked Jacques Maurissen to modify NTT’s Instructions to Authors to improve the quality of submissions and reviews. Jacques created and circulated a draft of this document to all members of the Publications Committee; after several drafts and the voicing of some concerns, a revised version of the document was sent to the Committee on June 4 with the plan to submit it to NTT for publication. The Council approved the report.
Website Report

The Website Committee report was presented by Sherry Ferguson. Website visits remained steady over the past year, with spikes during dues payment, voting, and abstract submission periods. Online voting was available only to NBTS members, and each member could vote only once. Voting tallies were available to the Website Committee Chair, but no one could view individual voting choices. The Website Report was approved by Council.
Other Discussion Issues (the following notes are incomplete, as Karen Acuff, who acted on behalf of Lori Driscoll at the meeting, could not be contacted) 

· Our relationship with TS and OTIS:

· Lessons learned from the 2009 membership drive:

· Role of NBTS in the National Children’s Study:

· Continuation of symposia on global health issues:

· Why so much relevant work is being submitted to NeuroToxicology instead of NTT:

· Registration fee increase for one-day attendance

· Succession planning for NBTS:

· Social event at NBTS:

· Socials at SfN and SOT:

· Change of society name to accommodate BTS and NBTS members: one possibility is NBTT
· Possible collaborations with International Neurotoxicology Association:

· NBTS 2010 in Louisville:

There was a motion to adjourn the meeting. This motion was approved by the Council, and Kimberly Grant adjourned the meeting, thanking everyone for attendance.

Respectfully submitted, 

Lori Driscoll, Ph.D.

Secretary, NBTS
